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HELLENIC ASSOCIATION FOR THE STUDY OF ENGLISH
Minutes of the Assembly General 

Tuesday, December 11, 2012, 

Room 412, School of Philosophy, 

University of Athens

Members present: C. Blatanis, A. Despotopoulou, S. Dimakopoulou, G. Dimitrakopoulou, C. Dokou, M. Germanou, A. Karavanta, M. Koutsoudaki, V. Markidou, E. Mitsi, E. Sakelliou-Schultz, A. Velissariou, M. Yanni.

Agenda:

1. President's report

Dr. Mitsi gave a news update on ESSE matters, including the election of a new President, Prof. Liliane Louvel, and the ESSE conference in Istanbul in August 2012. She mentioned the strong and successful Hellenic presence at the event, but noted the objections raised by various parties on the extremely high cost of the conference fee and accommodations, as well as the negative reception of the news that the keynote speaker, Homi Bhabha, asked and received a speaker’s fee for his (rather disappointing) lecture.

Prof. Velissariou seconded both of those comments, commending especially the high academic quality of the session on the 17th century, in which two Greek members participated, but deploring the overly pricey, or less pricey but very low-quality, accommodations.
The next ESSE conference will take place in Kovje, Slovakia; taking participants´ objections into consideration, it promises to be much more affordable, with an estimated €100-120 registration fee, more in the way of snacks, and even dormitory accommodation at €20 per night. Soon there will be calls on the ESSE website about potential session convenors, so keep an eye out.
Also, after an especially well-prepared presentation, the Irish chapter of ESSE was chosen to host the ESSE conference after Slovakia, at the University of Galway.
On a related note, this Board completes its term in Spring 2014, at about the time for the Slovakia ESSE event. As it is highly recommended that the President of HASE attend the conference and planning sessions, the new HASE President, if elected by then, should keep in mind the prospect of an imminent trip.

Good news! Our own HASE member, Dr. Maria Schoina from the Aristotelian University of Salonica became a recipient of the ESSE faculty bursary! WARMEST CONGRATULATIONS, MARIA, and a big “kudos” to our Thessaloniki colleagues for the collection of such faculty and student bursaries! By the way, the deadline for the next bursaries is March 31, 2013, so those interested should check the information on the ESSE website.
In addition, the biannual ESSE book awards, where the only criterion is the book’s excellence, will be awarded again in 2014, but applications are open now. For more details, see the ESSE website—you might be the next one to get the prize or a place in the short list!

2. Secretary's report 

Dr. Dokou reported that in the past year, HASE numbers decreased dramatically: from 65 down to 48, due to the crisis; however, as our activities with the exception of the Conference, which is independently funded, are by now mostly conducted online, the Board managed to keep the information flow regular, and in fact increasing steadily.

The Autumn 2012 issue of The Messenger should be arriving to you soon, and if any kinks or lapses occur, please let me know. Gramma is still being worked on.

Right along with the minutes along with our 2012 dues notice, asking that you please join. It is important to keep the effort up, and do not forget that there are important perks to being a HASE member. The future of academic studies is networking, and networking clout is directly proportionate to our numbers. We especially need to expand our members’ base to more graduate students and Ph.D. candidates, who would get great benefits from our networking and award opportunities, so members are asked to spread the word that now is the time for new memberships (see attached membership call).

Last, but not least, news from the publishing front: EviMitsi, Mata Dimakopoulou and Christina Dokou, who have been working as co-editors for the volume of Selected Papers from the HASE Conference “The Letter of the Law,” are happy to announce that the volume is entering the home stretch to becoming published by Peter Lang in the beginning of 2013. It has been a long and complex process, with a number of setbacks, but thanks to the professionalism, the talent and the dedication of Drs. Mitsi and Dimakopoulou, whom Dr. Dokou took the opportunity to thank publicly, there is genuine belief that the final outcome will be worth perusing.

3. Treasurer's report (cited verbatim from text kindly provided by Vassia Markidou)
In my capacity as the treasurer of HASE since October 2008, I would like to welcome you to this HASE assembly and present you with the following report: 

In September 2008, when the present board of HASE took over from the previous one there were 30 members. At the end of 2009 there were 55 members (percentage increase 83.33%) and at the end of 2010 there were 64 members (percentage increase 16.36%). In 2011, when the current dramatic economic recession had started to become evident, the HASE Board was highly pleased at the fact that the total number of HASE members was only slightly lower than that of the previous year (58 members- percentage decrease 9.38%). In 2012 however, as recession grew deeper, the total number of HASE members came down to 48 (percentage decrease 17.24%). The Board Members worked hard towards achieving the best possible outcome and I would like to thank warmly all of them and most particularly so the Secretary of HASE, Dr. Christina Dokou, who persevered with this effort in spite of having been on leave throughout the previous academic year.

The following table shows clearly the aforementioned financial results as well as the fact that in spite of the current adversities HASE’s finances remain healthy:

	in €
	Income
	Expenses
	Interest 
	Net profit
	% change

	2008
	1265,00
	939,00
	2,06
	328,06
	 

	2009
	1350,00
	517,96
	0,33
	832,37
	153,7%

	2010
	1235,00
	596,72
	1,41
	639,69
	-23,1%

	2011
	1485,01
	1392,97
	4,24
	96,28
	-84,9%

	Total
	5335,01
	3446,65
	8,04
	1896,40
	 


I would also like to thank warmly the President of HASE, Dr. Evi Mitsi, who once again, has made every possible effort to keep the expenses of the association down. Dr. Mitsi combined her participation in the annual European Society for the Study of English (ESSE) Board Meeting with presenting a paper to the 11th ESSE international conference, both of which took place at Istanbul, Turkey, in September 2012 and obtained financing from the University of Athens, thus ensuring a considerable saving for HASE. 

Moreover, I would like to thank warmly the Vice - President of HASE, Dr. Katerina Kitsi-Mitakou, for recruiting new members from Thessaloniki.

In sum, I would like to thank HASE’s President, Dr. Evi Mitsi, its Vice-President, Dr. Katerina Kitsi-Mitakou, its Secretary, Dr. Christina Dokou and its member Dr. Anna Despotopoulou for the great collaboration I have had with them over the last four years. They have always been there with helpful suggestions and have shown true collegiality. 
Most of all, I would like to thank all 2011 HASE members for either renewing their membership or joining HASE for the first time in the midst of a dramatic as well as unprecedented economic recession. Now, more than ever, it is vital to keep HASE going and growing against all odds, so let’s all do our best to achieve this goal!

4. HASE conference 2014 

For those of you who have not seen the previous proposal, the suggested topic for the 2014 HASE conference in Thessaloniki is “Democracy Now? / Rethinking Democracy / Democracy in crisis / Democracy in Literature, Language and Culture,” without excluding the possibility that the prospective organizers might come up with another variation or alternative topic. 

5. Announcements

It was announced that the new Athens English Faculty website was about to launch, so it was decided to promote HASE events, deadlines and publications on it, so that students (and other interested parties) might know about them and benefit accordingly.
Recorded by Christina Dokou

